
BEFORE THE ARKANSAS WORKERS' COMPENSATION COMMISSION

CLAIM NO. F708936

TAMMY QUALLS CLAIMANT

TYSON SHARED SERVICE, INC. RESPONDENT

TYNET CORPORATION RESPONDENT
CARRIER

OPINION FILED APRIL 26, 2010

Hearing before ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE ERIC PAUL WELLS in
Springdale, Washington County, Arkansas.

Claimant appeared pro se.

Respondents represented by DIANE GRAHAM, Attorney, Fort Smith,
Arkansas.

STATEMENT OF THE CASE

On January 26, the above captioned claim came on for a hearing

at Springdale, Arkansas.   A pre-hearing conference was conducted

on September 9, 2009, and a pre-hearing order was filed on

September 10, 2009.   A copy of the pre-hearing order has been

marked Commission's Exhibit No. 1 and made a part of the record

without objection.

At the pre-hearing conference the parties agreed to the

following stipulations:

1. The Arkansas Workers' Compensation Commission has

jurisdiction of this claim.

2. On February 19, 2007, the relationship of employee-

employer-carrier existed between the parties.

3. The claimant sustained a compensable injury to her left

upper extremity on February 19, 2007.



4. The claimant’s injury was accepted as compensable by the

Respondent.

5. Claimant treated initially with Dr. Berestnev and then Dr.

Benafield.

6. Claimant requested a change of physicians to Dr. Varela.

7. A change of physician was granted by the Commission on July

14, 2008.

By agreement of the parties the issues to litigate are limited

to the following:

1. Additional medical treatment for the claimant’s left hand

and left elbow.

2. Claimant’s entitlement to a change of physician.

3. Impairment rating for the claimant’s hand injury.

4. Wage loss.

Claimant’s contentions are:

“On February 19, 2007, I put a box down on my
desk, felt a pulling and painful sensation in
left wrist and thumb.  I contend that I have
de Quervains tendon syndrome and ulnar nerve
syndrome.  I requested opportunity to see my
original doctor and was denied by Tynet.  I
seek to understand the level of damage done to
my left hand and arm and to receive
compensation.”

Respondents’ contentions are:

“Respondent accepted Claimant’s injury as
compensable and has paid temporary total
disability benefits and medical expenses.  Dr.
Benafield released Claimant with no
restrictions on April 22, 2008.  Claimant
changed physicians to Dr. Varela and on August
6, 2008 he released her with no restrictions
and no impairment.  If Claimant requires
additional medical treatment, Respondent has
no objection to her returning to the physician
she chose in the change of physician process,
Dr. Varela.”



The claimant is a female who was employed by the respondents

to perform clerical types of duties.  On February 19, 2007, she was

putting a box down on her desk when she had the onset of left arm

pain and swelling.  The respondents have admitted that the claimant

suffered a compensable injury and through the course of that

incident and the following medical treatment, the claimant

eventually had an ulnar nerve release of the left elbow and

DeQuervain’s release at the left wrist/hand.  This surgery was

performed on December 10, 2007.  The claimant currently complains

of limited motion in her left hand along with pain and swelling.

The claimant has asked the Commission to consider additional

medical treatment for her left hand and elbow, a second change of

physician, an anatomical impairment rating for her left hand and

elbow injury, and her entitlement to wage loss in this matter.

Dr. Bryan Benafield, Jr. was the surgeon who performed the

ulnar nerve release of the left elbow and the DeQuervain’s release

of the left wrist/hand.  On April 22, 2008, the claimant was seen

by Dr. R. Bryan Benafield for follow up and the doctor authored the

following report:

“Ms. Qualls is seen in follow up.  When I
walked into the exam room to see Ms. Qualls, I
asked her how things were going and she
responded that things were going good.  She
had good range of motion of her elbow and arm
and that she was able to use it.  We then
proceeded to talk.  At some point I mentioned
that it was time to send her back to regular
duty and she immediately stated that I could
not do that and at that point she began to
talk about how her arm was not doing good.
She complained of some swelling over the
dorsum of the wrist, some continued
paresthesias in her hand and how when she
would use it for things like typing it would
hurt a little bit in the wrist.  She



repeatedly said that I could not send her back
to regular duty and that her mother had
instructed her not to let me do that.  It
subsequently came out that she had quit her
job at her place of employment and was not
currently working and therefore would be
forced to try to find a job as returning her
to regular duty would cut off her worker’s
comp payments.  I told her that I was sorry
that she felt she was not ready for work but
in my opinion she was and that I believe she
needed to try to find a job and work and use
her hand and that if she then had continued
problems that we might consider further
testing.  She had demanded that I order an MRI
of her wrist to assess the dorsal swelling of
the forearm.  I advised her that after she got
a job and attempted work if she had continued
problems we might consider an MRI or repeat
nerve conduction study.  I did advise her that
I think that we should obtain a functional
capacity exam to assess for any permanent
restrictions.  I also think this would be a
good idea for validity and reliability
assessment.  At this point she demanded
narcotic pain medicine.  When I refused
stating that it was way too far from surgery
to continue narcotics but in the same sentence
I offered her to try a prescription anti-
inflammatory to help with her discomfort.  She
stated what is the point and left.  We are
going to give her a work release for return to
regular duty with no restrictions.  We will
discuss the situation with her worker’s comp
representative, set up and (sic) FCE and we
will see her back after that is done.”

Sometime after that visit, the claimant requested a change of

physician and one was granted to Dr. Charles D. Varela.  On August

6, 2008, the claimant was seen by Dr. Charles Varela and he

authored the following, in part:

“ASSESSMENT: Continued nonspecific left hand
pain.

PLAN: It is difficult to understand how the
patient can continue to have such continued
symptoms following a fairly insignificant
injury over 8 months ago.  I do not see any
objective evidence of injury, and I believe
the patient’s subjective complaints are



somewhat exaggerated and not supported by
physical findings.  I believe the patient has
reached MMI from her reported injury, and the
patient may return to work with no impairment
or restrictions.  The patient is otherwise to
follow up as needed.”

The claimant then sought treatment on September 24, 2009, with

Dr. Thomas Knox who authored the following, in part:

“IMPRESSION:
1. DeQuervain’s.
2. Possible cubital tunnel syndrome.
3. Lateral epicondylitis.

RECOMMENDATION: The patient’s questions and
concerns are addressed concerning various
treatment options and tests.  Recommendation
is for a nerve conduction study and EMG needle
examination with Dr. Bruce Robbins,
neurologist.  A VCU splint is also
recommended.  A Cortisone injection is
deferred at this time until the above listed
tests are obtained.  The patient is to return
to the clinic for a follow-up with Dr. Knox to
discuss further treatment options.”

On October 1, 2009, the claimant was again seen by Dr. Knox

and he authored the following report:

“Mrs. Qualls is seen today for a re-
evaluation.  She underwent ulnar nerve
decompression by Dr. Benafield in Fayetteville
two years ago, along with a DeQuervain’s
release.  Nerve conduction studies have been
done and are normal.  The patient does
complain of swelling of the hand but quite
frankly; I’m not seeing it.

PLAN: I recommend she see her family doctor
for a rheumatic workup to rule out an
arthritic problem.  Recheck p.r.n.”

On October 5, 2009, the claimant was seen by Cindy Townsend

who is Dr. Benafield’s occupational therapist.  Ms. Townsend

performed and completed an upper extremity impairment evaluation

record on Ms. Qualls.  This evaluation can be found at Respondents’

Exhibit 1, Pages 29 and 30.  On October 15, 2009, Dr. Benafield



authored a letter regarding the report completed by his

occupational therapist.  That letter states as follows:

“Tammy Qualls is a patient of mine who I
operated on in December 2007 for de Quervains
and ulnar neuropathy of the elbow.  She
recently underwent an impairment rating by my
Occupational therapist Cindy Townsend.  This
was done in accordance with The American
Medical Association Guide to Evaluation of
Permanent Impairment, 4th Edition.  Please see
the enclosed calculation sheets for your
review.  Based on the measurements that were
made and the calculations performed according
to the AMA’s Guide, her upper extremity
impairment to the left arm is 34%.  This is
her final impairment rating. She is released
from my care.  If you have any questions
regarding this, please feel free to call my
office at (479) 521-2752.”

Upon review of the medical records which includes the reports

by Dr. Benafield, Dr. Varela and Dr. Knox, the claimant has failed

to show any medical evidence of her need for additional medical

treatment.  All three doctors seem to agree that there is no

treatment that they can offer the claimant for her complaints of

continued difficulties with her left elbow and arm.  The claimant’s

request for additional medical treatment for her admittedly

compensable injury is denied.

The claimant has also requested a second change of physician.

The first being from Dr. Benafield to Dr. Varela which was granted

on July 14, 2008.  Dr. Benafield had found the claimant at maximum

medical improvement and returned her to regular duty during her

April 22, 2008, visit to his office.  After that, the claimant

requested a change of physician and one was granted to Dr. Charles

Varela who also determined the claimant to have reached maximum

medical improvement and returned her to work with no impairment or



restrictions.  At this time, the claimant seeks another change of

physician; however, Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-508(a)(d)(5)(A) is quite

clear that an injured worker is entitled to a one time change of

physician.  The claimant in this matter has had her one time change

of physician and her request for a second change of physician is

hereby denied.

The claimant also requested that the Commission determine an

anatomical impairment rating for her upper left extremity

associated with her admittedly compensable injury.  The claimant

relies on the letter authored by Dr. Benafield on October 15, 2009,

which states, “Her upper extremity impairment to the left arm is

34%.”  In that letter, Dr. Benafield states that the impairment

rating was performed by his occupational therapist, Cindy Townsend.

A review of the two page upper extremity impairment evaluation

record shows that the impairment considered here was due to 1. Loss

of motion, 2. Sensory loss and 3. Loss of strength.  All of these

factors are subjective factors in considering anatomical impairment

of this nature.  It should also be pointed out that Dr. Benafield

himself found in his March 10, 2008, clinical note that the

claimant, “...has full range of motion.”  The deposition of Dr.

Benafield was also made part of the record in this matter.  The

contents of his deposition testimony also support the subjective

testing in the impairment rating of the claimant.

Dr. Varela, in his examination, also noted that the claimant

has no impairment due to her injury.  This along with my review of

the A.M.A. Guides and the medical evidence in this matter leads me

to find that the claimant is not entitled to an anatomical



impairment rating due to her admittedly compensable injury in this

matter.

Finally, the claimant has asked the Commission to consider her

entitlement to wage loss.  I do not find that the claimant has any

physical restrictions due to her admittedly compensable injury.  It

is also clear, through a review of the medical records, that the

claimant has been placed on no physical restrictions due to her

injury or any related medical treatment including the ulnar nerve

procedure and DeQuervain’s release surgery.  With the claimant’s

lack of physical restrictions and lack of anatomical impairment, it

is clear that the claimant is not entitled to wage loss in this

matter.

From a review of the record as a whole, to include medical

reports, documents, and other matters properly before the

Commission, and having had an opportunity to hear the testimony of

the witness and to observe her demeanor, the following findings of

fact and conclusions of law are made in accordance with A.C.A. §11-

9-704:

FINDINGS OF FACT & CONCLUSIONS OF LAW

1. The stipulations agreed to by the parties at the pre-

hearing conference conducted on September 9, 2009, and contained in

a pre-hearing order filed September 10, 2009, are hereby accepted

as fact.

2. The claimant has failed to prove by a preponderance of the

evidence that she is entitled to additional medical treatment for

her left hand and/or elbow.



3. The claimant has failed to prove by a preponderance of the

evidence that she is entitled to a second change of physician.

4. The claimant has failed to prove by a preponderance of the

evidence that she is entitled to an anatomical impairment rating

for her hand and elbow injuries resulting from her admittedly

compensable injury.

5. The claimant has failed to prove by a preponderance of the

evidence that she is entitled to wage loss disability in this

matter.

ORDER

Pursuant to the above findings and conclusions, I have no

alternative but to deny this claim in its entirety.

IT IS SO ORDERED.

_________________________
     ERIC PAUL WELLS
 ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE




